State of Maryland 
ELEVATOR SAFETY REVIEW BOARD
Business Meeting Minutes 
DATE:

February 28, 2020
TIME: 

10:00 a.m.

LOCATION:
500 N. Calvert Street

                     

3rd Floor Conference Room
Baltimore, MD  21202

PRESENT:
Ed M. Hord, Chairman 
Thomas C. Lindsay, Jr.
 


Mike W. Moran       

ABSENT:   
Robert L. Purkey, Jr.

Charles “Pete” E. Meeks
Robert “Sonny” Yeatman  

STAFF PRESENT:  
Steve Lakin, Deputy Commissioner of Labor and Industry
Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Licensing Boards 

Kimberly S. Ward, Assistant Attorney General 

Sean Heeter, Administrative Officer
Ralph Dillman, Chief Elevator Inspector

STAFF ABSENT: 
Matthew Helminiak, Commissioner of Labor and Industry




Dave Dearborn, Program Manager Safety Inspection Unit
GUESTS PRESENT: None     
Call To Order
Ed M. Hord, Chairman, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board to Order at 10:00 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on December 27, 2019. Upon Mr. Moran’s Motion, and Mr. Lindsay’s second, the Board unanimously carried that the minutes be approved without corrections.
Chairman’s Report

Chairman Hord reminded the Board about Board training on April 21 & 22, 2020 at 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD  21202.  He urged members to attend if they are able.  Ms. Bailey stated that the deadline to sign up is April 12, 2020.  Mr. Lindsay asked if we could hold the Board meeting on one of those days since members will already be at the meeting location.  Ms. Bailey stated that she will look into the possibility of changing the meeting date. Mr. Dillman asked what the training is for, which Ms. Bailey responded that it is to train Board members on reducing barriers to licensure.  She went on to say that Commissioner Wilkens met the teacher who will be presenting in North Carolina during a licensing consortium.
Licensing Report Update

A. Applications/Qualifications Review Committee

There were no applications for review at this time. 

B. Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals 
Ms. Bailey reported that one (1) candidate was tested in January, 2020, and one (1) candidate failed, with a 0% passing rate. In December, 2019, one (1) candidate was tested and 1 (1) candidate failed, with a passing rate of 0%. Since January 2019, the passing rate is 15%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 46%.  Since January, 2020 the passing rate is 0%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 45%. There are currently 1,106 active licensees.      
Mr. Lindsay asked how the Board can increase the passing rate.  Ms. Bailey stated the passing rate is similar to other Mechanical Licensing Board exams; they hover around 44%.  Mr. Moran added that the exams are based heavily on code requirements which could be a factor in the pass success rate. 

Complaint Committee Report 
There were no complaints to report at this time. 

Old Business 
A. Temporary Elevator Mechanic Licensing 
Ms. Bailey stated the Board previously requested a letter be sent to elevator Contractors for temporary elevator Mechanics.  Please refer to your Board packet to view the letter and supporting documents that were sent.
New Business

Ms. Bailey referred members to their Board packets to view documents from Secretary Robinson. She stated that policy for Board members has changed and if you wish to testify during the legislative session you will need to complete and submit the appropriate form.  Chairman Hord asked if representing the Board it should be discussed by Board members during a meeting so all members are aware.  He asked the Board to read the letter to ensure compliance with all State rules.
Ms. Bailey again referred members to their Board packets for proposed bills.  She stated that the bills-HB 1237, HB 1507, SB 618, SB 546-mainly pertain to inspections.  In addition to the inspection bills there will be exemptions for WMATA.  I am not sure if the Division of Labor (“DLI”) and Industry has taken a position on the bills.  She asked Mr. Lakin if he knows the position of DLI. Mr. Lakin stated DLI  has sent a letter of support for HB 1507, they have no position on SB 546, and the department is opposed to HB 1237.  Chairman Hord asked if anyone from the department will be testifying.  Mr. Lakin stated that Michael Harison will be in attendance, but he may not testify.

Mr. Dillman stated that in regard to HB 1507 there will be a push back to the witnessing legislation if the bill pertains to a direct acting hydraulic elevators.  He said the current law has inspections and elevator test witnessing effective October, 2020, so HB 1507 may be pushed back a year.  Mr. Lindsay stated the tough issue is getting everyone in the same building at the same time.  He asked Mr. Dillman to expound upon residential elevator inspections.  Mr. Dillman stated that inspections will occur on new home construction, and existing home elevators will be inspected when the home is sold.  Mr. Moran asked what a direct acting hydraulic elevator includes.  Mr. Dillman stated that it has a hydraulic cylinder, and if there are ropes it is not considered hydraulic.

Mr. Lindsay asked if the bill is a union bill.  Ms. Bailey stated that it could be a bill from building owners.  Mr. Dillman stated that HB 1507 is to delay witnessing for certain machines, and that the union is against the delay.  Chairman Hord asked if this will include family homes as well.  Mr. Dillman stated it is for residential, commercial, and privately owned elevators.  Mr. Moran asked what the purpose for delaying the witnessing legislation is.  Mr. Dillman stated that the units the bill refers to are not currently being witnessed, and the previous legislation has changed the inspection process and that it was staggered.  The bill would delay witnessing from October, 2020 until a later date.
Correspondence
There is no correspondence at this time.
Executive Director’s Report

Ms. Bailey addressed the Board and stated that Administrative Specialist Sean Heeter will be leaving the Board and has been promoted to the Administrative Officer of the Board of HVACR Contractors.  Ms. Bailey thanked Mr. Heeter for his hard work on the Board.  It has taken some time to fill the Administrative Specialist position and LaKisha Thorton will start on March 11, 2020.  I am excited to have her on board, and appreciate Sean for everything he has done for the Board.
Counsel’s Report 

Counsel Ward stated that the temporary elevator Mechanic regulations were effective January 13, 2020.
Public Comments

There was no public comments at this time. 
Executive Session 
There was no Executive Session at this time.
Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for April 24, 2020, at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    

Adjournment 
There being no further business, upon Mr. Moran’s Motion, and Mr. Lindsay’s second, the Board unanimously adjourned the meeting at 10:22 a.m.  
_____      Approved without corrections

_____      Approved with corrections

____________________________________                     __________________

Ed M. Hord, Chairman 
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